Dodleston Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 13 July 2015 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Councillors
Paul Buchanan, Karen Tilston, Mike Dix, Richard Kitchin, Chris Ward, Rachel Jones  
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
Six members of the public
1.
Apologies for absence 

Cllr Richard Ward

Cllr Roger Taylor 
2.          Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interests
Cllr Mike Dix made declaration of interest in all planning matters and the Bonfire Event (Item 18).

Cllr Maughan made a declaration of interest in the Bonfire Event (Item 18)   
ii) To agree the minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Parish Council meeting held on the 18th May 2015. 

RESOLVED:  The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Annual General Meeting


 held on 18th May 2015.   
iii) To agree the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council meeting on the 1 June 2015.

RESOLVED: The Chairman signed as a correct record the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council meeting held on the 1st June 2015. 

Actions from last Meeting 


i)          Actions and matters arising from the meeting held on 18th May and 1 June 2015 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	7.iv Bank signatories
	To arrange the necessary forms for change of bank signatories and ; change the name on the account to Dodleston Parish Council
	The Clerk
	In the Process of being changed.

 

	7 v Insurance 
	To notify the Insurance Company of the change of name of the Parish Council.
	The Clerk
	Completed 

	9 Planning 
	To notify CWAC of change of designated contact for Planning.
	The Clerk
	Completed

	11 iii Public Speaking 

Gate Access
	To follow up with CWAC – Richard Ankers,  Right of Way Officer
	The Clerk
	Completed - Refer to Item 8ii

	8ii Widening of Gate

	Clerk to follow up with CWAC on the widening of the gate between Castle Way and DVF field
	The Clerk
	The Clerk spoke with Richard Ankers who advised the widening of the gate has been added to a schedule of works.  This should be completed within the next couple of weeks. ACTION: Clerk to follow up with progress and to confirm what is actually included on the schedule of works.  

	5i Public Speaking Time
Potholes
	Provide article for Local Life RE: Process for reporting potholes to CWAC 
	Cllr Chris Ward
	O/ S. Article to be included in the next edition of Local Life 

	10. Local Life 
	Review invoices / costs from Woodhouse Direct 
	The Clerk / Mike Maughan
	Completed. Refer to Item 9

	13. A483 Road Works 
	To contact MP for Chester concerning delays with  A483road works 
	Cllr Chris Ward
	The majority of work has now been completed although there have been works undertaken at night. Local MP has raised concerns with the delays.  

	17 ii Lap top
	To review and purchase laptop for clerk role 
	Cllr Richard Kitchin
	Completed

	18ii Local Parish Plan 
	To investigate the possibility of a Parish Plan 
	Cllr Chris Ward
	O/S. Agenda item for next meeting

	22 v Finance 
	Breakdown of costs relating to legal fees from Cullimore Dutton Solicitors.  To be forwarded to Cllr Paul Buchanan to take forward.
	The Clerk 
	Completed 


4.
Chairman’s Report 2014/15


Completed at the previous meeting
i
Monthly Police Report

Cllr Maughan advised PC Sharon Beverly had notified him she was leaving on 6 July 2015 to take up the Frodsham / Helsby area following restructure of Cheshire Constabulary.  PC Sharon Malone who currently covers the Huntington area has been appointed.  Cllr Maughan has replied to PC Beverly to thank her for all her effort and support within the Parish. Cllr Tilston advised she receives Home Watch emails and that there have been 10 Local Surgeries around Cheshire except for Dodleston.  It was suggested a new article on PC Sally Malone be included in the next edition of Local Life
5.
Public Speaking Time

i 
Level Crossings 

A resident advised they received notification on Friday of the closure to the Level Crossing.  Cllr Maughan confirmed notification has been received from the area contact in Swansea and placed on the Parish Face book page.  A resident sent copies around to other local residents affected.  


The Balderton Crossing will be closed from 26 August 2015. There has been communication from the Water Board concerning work on the Pulford Crossing which has caused damage.  Those residents on a water meter are eligible to a flushing rebate.  
ii.         School Parking
A resident raised concerns with parking outside the school particularly in the afternoons.  Cllr Buchanan suggested the Head teacher approaches offenders directly to ask that they do not park outside the school again.  ACTION: Cllr Kitchin to take the issue forward with the Head teacher.  Cllr Tilston to include an article in the next edition of Local Life. 
iii.        Speeding 

A resident raised continuing concerns with speeding in the village.  A resident volunteered to do speed monitoring with gun.  Cllr Maughan advised this would require an hour’s training and the possibility of an automatic speed sign.  Cllr Buchanan asked about the Flash Signs which the Parish Council thought were being put in place (one at the entrance of Kinnerton Road). ACTION: Cllr Chris Ward to follow up with Cllr Mark Williams concerning the flash sign / funding for these. 
6.
Field Update
Councillor Maughan provided an update and advised work is continuing.  There has been an issue the level of top dressing.  There is an inspection on 15 July for maintenance and markings.  The open day is planned for 18 July 2015.  This will include The Dodleston Dash, a cricket and junior football competition. 
There has been a steady uptake on Sunday cricket and the Dodleston Youth Football Club has been set up.  The Cricket Club is seeking funding and will approach Meadow Foods.

The pond has sunk by 2/3 ft, which is not uncommon.  Cllr Maughan has met with the contractors and land drains will be used to fill in to the pond.  A quote will be sought from an Agriculture Land Drain Company.

Cllr Kitchin advised the school is keen to use the field facilities and make a contribution towards maintenance costs.  Cllr Maughan advised Storage and changing facilities will be provided when the Pavilion is built.
Cllr Buchanan advised of the ongoing issue with Cullimore Dutton Solicitors with legal costs being 10% of the original Grant funding from Sports England.  Cllr Maughan has spoken with Crispin Clarke who suggested fees should be in the region of £1,500.  The Parish Council has received £36k from Sports England, with a further £14k expected. A £5k retention cannot be claimed if the legal issue is not resolved.    

7
Parish Suggestion Box
The Dodleston sign at the Junction of Church Road is still pointing towards Meadow Foods.  The Street name sign Church Road is in situ but is just hidden.  Councillor Maughan, on behalf of a resident and raised concerns with overgrown hedges and wished to remind residents to cut these back and clear up afterwards.  A resident was caught in brambles left on a Pathway.  ACTION: Article to be included in the next edition of Local Life on keeping hedges trimmed and pathways clear. Councillor Dix to check the legal position with CWAC on the responsibility for hedges / pathways.  The Clerk to raise concerns with Highways.    

8.
Parish Councillors’ updates.  
The Parish Council has already discussed roles.  It was suggested the Environment / Farm Liaison role should be undertaken by Councillor Kane.  RESOVLED: Councillors agreed for the Environment / Farm Liaison role to be designated to Councillor Kane. 
9.
Local Life


Councillor Tilston provided an update and advised costs can be reduced by reducing the number of pages in the magazine.  Printing costs are too expensive and there are no details of advertising costs. Councillor Buchanan reminded that Wodehouse Direct agreed to proactively seek advertisers.  There was a suggestion of a Farmers Corner to be included in Local Life.  Councillor Tilston suggested early September for the next edition of Local Life, with Councillor Buchanan suggesting mid October.  It was also suggested only producing three editions a year with a small edition for December.  ACTION: Councillor Tilston will speak with the Printers to raise concerns with costs and to consider other printers.   
10.
Co-option of Councillors  

Councillor Maughan advised the recent Parish Council election was uncontested.  There are ten Parish Councillor places with three vacancies.  The Personnel Committee has meet will all the applicants.  The Parish Council has co-opted Councillor Mark Williams, Councillor Rachel Jones and Councillor Roger Taylor (Lower Kinnerton).  The Parish Council has a full complement of Councillors.           

11.
The Church Car Park

Councillor Maughan provided an update and confirmed he has spoken with Bam Nuttall and instructed the work can be undertaken on the basis of the original quote.  The contractor is reviewing their programme to schedule works.          
     
12.
A483 Roadwork  

Councillor Maughan provided an update on the A483 Roadwork and confirmed work has been completed.  There has been some work undertaken on the slip roads at night.       

13.
Poultry Farm Shed Application Update     

Councillor Maughan provided a lengthy update and confirmed the application is still in.  There are major with Environmental and Highway issues.  The Parish Council’s commissioned Consultant has submitted a report and considers the proposals as severe, recommending the application should be refused. CWAC has acknowledge the report and advised these matters will be duly considered as part of the determination of the application when the Council has all the information available.  The Parish Council has not received a response from CWAC to the query submitted on 29 June 2015 asking for details of what remains outstanding.  The application has been in for 36 weeks.  The maximum Determination is 52 weeks including the appeal process.  This is now over the normal process.  ACTION: Councillor Maughan to contact CWAC requesting a review of the file.   
 14.
Lengths man Role 

Councillor Maughan provided an update and advised a Police notice in Moore Lane is to be moved to just past the Turkey Farm.  
15. 
DB1 Bus Service 

Councillor Maughan provided an update and confirmed that both he and a resident have received responses from the MP and CWAC.  These letters were read out.  There is an assurance from CWAC that there will be an appropriate service maintained between Lower Kinnerton, Balderton and Dodleston to Chester City Centre.  This has been supported from comments by Bus Drivers on Dodleston and Westminster Park bus routes although the timetable is unknown.  ACTION: Councillor Maughan to respond back to MP Chris Matheson and John Ellis Jones.
16.
Planning Applications  

Councillor Kitchin read through the planning applications received since the last meeting.   There was a discussion relating to an application at the Bungalow, Welsh Road.  This is for a change to a proposed application already accepted.  There are concerns the storage with window may now be being changed / used for living space.  ACTION: Councillor Kitchin to contact residents of neighbouring properties and respond by 31 July 2015.   The Clerk to contact Planning Department requesting to be copied into all future planning notifications.  
Councillor Maughan advised of a Public Consultation Exhibition on 16 July 2015 from 2- 8pm for the proposed Housing Development on Land at Wrexham Road.  This development is included in the CWAC Local Plan.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed for Councillor Tilston and Councillor Maughan to attend on behalf of the Parish Council.  ACTION: Councillor Tilston and Councillor Maughan to attend the Exhibition on behalf of the Parish Council
17.       Finance 


i. To approve income and expenditure since 1 June 2015.

RESOLVED - All income and expenditure since the1 June 2015 was approved.  

ii. To agree the outturn year for 2014/15. 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed the outturn for 2014/15

iii. To note the outcome of the internal audit – Annual Return 2014/15.   

RESOLVED: Councillors noted the internal audit of the Annual Return 2014/15 has been successfully signed off.  

iv. to review the latest position relating to invoices and costs form Cullimore Dutton Solicitors – Legal Costs Sports England Grant.  Refer to Field Item 6
18.        Bonfire Event   
Councillor Maughan advised that Alec Pickering for the Bonfire Event to be held at Chester Lakes.  There is a provisional date of 7 November 2015.  The Fireworks team will review the findings of which will dictate the event.  Councillor Buchanan requested details of the revenue / costs for the previous as the food and bar provisions may be undertaken by The Lakes.  Councillor Kitchin raised concerns that Pedestrian Traffic may be an issue.  ACTION:  The Clerk to provide P&L account of the Bonfire event 2013/14 by 17 July 2015.  
 

19.
Correspondence


i.  Letter from Eleanor Parker 

The Clerk advised Councillors a letter thanking the Parish Council for its financial support in the expedition to Swaziland has been received.  Eleanor will be providing articles for Local Life nearer the time and is happy to share her experiences with Community Groups.  
